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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 

MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

October 4, 2012 

MINUTES 

 

 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Marla Lien Michael West 

Elbra Wedgeworth Laura Aldrete 

Mark Imhoff Judy Montero 

Jerry Glick  

Bill Bianco  

Steve Kaplan  

Barbara Grogan  

Kent Bagley   

George Scheuernstuhl (for Jennifer Schaufele)  

Diane Barrett (for Cary Kennedy)  

  

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Annual Meeting of the Board of 

Directors of DUSPA to order at 1:31 p.m.    

 

II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  

 

President Wedgeworth welcomed the Board Members and guests to today’s meeting.   

 

III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

There was no public comment.  

  

 

IV. ROLL CALL 
 

Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the September 6, 2012 meeting minutes. There were 

no comments. 

 

Mark Imhoff moved to approve the minutes.  Jerry Glick seconded the motion.  The motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

 

VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

 A.  Finance Committee Meeting 

 

Dawn Bookhardt reported that there was no Finance Committee meeting this week.    

  

 

 B. Owner’s Representative Report 

 

  i) Project Progress 

 

Mike Sullivan reported that, as of today, the project has 446 days with no accidents.  He added 

that the project schedule has some high risk activities coming up and that safety training is on-

going.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that as of the end of September 2012, the completion percentages were as 

follows: 

 

Entire project is 71 percent complete  

 LRT is 96.25 percent complete and that this went down due to a reclassification 

 Bus Facility is 74.95 percent complete 

 The CRT is 55.2 percent complete 

The Streets and Plazas are 97 percent complete.  He added that the 17
th

 Street Plaza will 

be punch listed next week and that the CPV Metro District owes DUSPA $1.05 million 

for the work 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the waterproofing for the bus facility and the CRT steel work are on 

dual critical paths.  He added that six of the eight kickstands for the canopy are up and that, once 

the eight are completed, the big 888 crane will be brought in to place the trusses on the 

kickstands. He added that the crane is scheduled to be on site on October 22.  

 

He reported that the end of this portion of the project is still moving Amtrak into the historic 

station and completing the construction of track eight.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that, with respect to the owner risk profile, we are finished with 

groundwater and the last change order for removal of contaminated soil is being finalized, which 

is a big milestone.  He reported that Kiewit found a little bit of ACM, but it was cleaned up and 

does not appear to constitute much risk.  
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Barbara Grogan asked the location that the ACM was found. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that it was located at the OCS foundations and that the ACM was pipe 

wrap.  Mr. Sullivan added that Kiewit may be done with the project even faster than we thought 

they would be.  

 

He reported that the settlement and vibration monitoring gauges are still in place at DUS and that 

there is still backfilling activity that will occur.  After the backfill, all of the monitoring 

equipment except at the South Wing will be removed.   

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the issue with the spending of the land sale proceeds is worked out 

with RTD and that Millender White/Team USA needs to be ready with their budgets.  

 

He reported that the big white trusses for the canopy will attract attention and that the work at the 

bus facility is taking shape with the construction of the store front, curtain wall, elevator eleven 

and cladding on columns.  He added that placement of concrete for the north and south drive 

lanes is occurring along with the last concrete placement at stair ten and that the fire sprinklers 

are being installed. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the chilled water piping from Wewatta Street has been pulled. 

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that the high risk construction that will be taking place is the tensioning of 

the tie backs for the A and B Block foundation enhancements and that the torque will cause the 

walls to move about five inches, which is considerable stress.  

 

Mr. Sullivan reported that 16
th

 Street opens on Monday and that fixtures are being installed at the 

17
th

 Street Gardens.   

 

  ii) Project Issues List 

 

Bill Mosher reported on the following from the Project Issues list (see attachments).  

 

1. Coordination with Team USA is critical to manage the Wynkoop Plaza.  

2. Marla Lien reported that RTD will negotiate a new lease with Amtrak.  Bill Mosher 

reported that DUSPA needs to track the lease negotiations and that Amtrak could move 

earlier than January 2014.  

3. The P/A mass notification system could be $3,000,000. 

4. Jerry Glick reported that the process for negotiating these issues has begun, that Marla 

Lien has been involved and that it appears everyone is on the same page.  He added that 

the process will continue for some time.   

 

Marla Lien added that RTD has operations and maintenance funded with the ten mils from the 

districts and that the only issue should be whether there is a programming change that will 

require additional funding.  She added that RTD has the basic maintenance requirements.  Jerry 
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Glick reported that the group is not far enough along for a formal report.  Marla Lien added that 

the group will take its recommendations to the RTD Board and that the Board must vote   

 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked whether there will be public input into the programming. Marla Lien 

answered that the public will have two more opportunities for public input.  

 

5. Bill Mosher reported that Kiewit is looking for office space 

6. No new information 

7. No new information 

8. There is a crane installed where another set of apartments is under construction 

9. The stair landing will be in the setback only during construction 

10. No new information 

11. This will be revisited 

12. This needs to be completed 

13. No new information 

14. and 15. are resolved 

 

  iii) Quarterly Budget Report 

 

Bill Mosher directed the Board Members to the (a) and (b) notes on the October 2, 2012 Block A 

and B Sales Proceeds handout.  Mr. Mosher reported that DUSPA will need an agreement with 

RTD and that the budget assumes that the sale of A Block will close this quarter.  

 

Mr. Mosher reported that the allocations of proceeds include paying USNC, putting funds back 

into contingency and reimbursement of the $580,000 for the foundation enhancements.  

 

Mr. Mosher reported that the budget assumes that the sale of B Block will not close until after 

construction and that the entire $10 million will go to RTD.  He added that DUSPA may need to 

borrow funds from RTD to pay for the CRT signals and use the B Block proceeds to repay the 

loan.  

 

He reported that the remaining $16 million that DUSPA had allocated for the DUS renovation 

will now go to RTD for Team USA.  

 

Mr. Mosher directed the Board Members to the large Budget Reforecast as of Fourth Quarter 

2012 as follows:  

 

Line 4 – DUS is removed from the budget along with the FASTER grant and 

assumes that A Block sells 

Line 9 – Land sale proceeds reduced by the funds that will go to DUS 

Lines 91-93 are change orders 

Line 110 is the pending change for the P/A system for the CRT 

Line 114 is to repair the back of DUS when the canopy is removed 

Line 133 the change order for the contaminated soil removal is ready 

Line 196 shows what DUSPA already spent on DUS  
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Line 354 is a credit for the granite that DUSPA bought but will be paid for by the 

South Wing developer 

 

Jerry Glick asked whether the granite will be installed. 

 

Bill Mosher responded that the granite will be installed, but it will be on private property and that 

the idea is for the South Wing to match the granite at the Wynkoop Plaza.  

 

Mr. Mosher requested an action item approving the A and B Block proceeds plan and that the 

Summary Sheet be attached to memorialize the deal points that are approved by DUSPA.  

 

Mike Sullivan reported that the budget reflects the lowest risk that DUSPA has ever had and that 

the current contingency amount of $590,000 is unencumbered.   

 

Elbra Wedgeworth thanked Bill Mosher and Marla Lien for their efforts to come to terms on the 

land sale proceeds.  

 

Kent Bagley asked about the level of confidence that the A Block will close as discussed. 

 

Marla Lien reported that RTD has been told that the goal is for the sale to close this year but that 

there is no set schedule for the closing. 

 

Bill Mosher added that there is not much risk to DUSPA because the proceeds don’t need to be 

used for a while. 

 

Mike Sullivan reported that DUSPA just billed the CPV $1.05 million, which helps our cash 

flow projections.  

 

  iv) Proposed Change Orders 

 

Bill Mosher reported that the pending change orders are pretty nominal and requested Board 

approval as an action item. 

 

  v) DUSPA Annual Budget 

 

Bill Mosher reported that the budget will be discussed during Action Items.   

 

 C. Artists Contract (new agenda item) 

 

Bill Mosher referred the Board to the handout showing the budgets for the proposed interpretive 

displays/art projects by Kevin Curry.  He reported that the Arch footprint is down to $222,000, 

the Sundial is now stainless steel and that the Kiewit portion of the budget for the Plaza Doors is 

a rough number.  

 

Marla Lien asked whether the artist is attending today’s meeting. 
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Bill Mosher answered that Mr. Curry has obtained a new job at Florida State University and that 

he is in Tallahassee.   

 

Marla Lien expressed concern that the Plaza Doors may be subject to vandalism. 

 

Bill Mosher reported that he conferred with Dana Crawford regarding an area display with 

information and photos of the Arch within DUS and that Ms. Crawford agreed to have a display.  

 

Elbra Wedgeworth suggested that the artist should have attended this meeting to discuss the 

project. 

 

Bill Mosher reported that a decision is needed on the Arch footprint piece because Kiewit will 

need to start work for the Arch footprint in Wynkoop Plaza. 

 

Kent Bagley made a motion to remove the Arch footprint from the artist contract. 

 

Steve Kaplan seconded the motion.  No vote was held on this motion. 

 

Jerry Glick asked what would happen next if the Arch footprint was removed. 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that it would be a challenge to start the public process over again. 

She added that the outreach committee that resulted in the selection of Mr. Curry reviewed 55 

proposals.  

 

Steve Kaplan made another motion to get a new artist.  The motion was not seconded.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that recognition of the Mizpah Arch is important in the community.  

 

Steve Kaplan suggested that the Board Members will not be particularly proud of this artwork.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that the public will be disappointed if DUSPA does not commemorate the 

Arch.  

 

Marla Lien reported that the original RFP was for six art pieces and was narrowed down to three 

because of the small budget.  She added that if a new RFP combines the art and interpretive 

display budgets, the responses may be very different from the original process.  

 

Anne Hayes suggested that the Arch footprint is an elegant solution to the location of the arch 

being in the fire lane and is responsive to the public. 

 

Steve Kaplan made a motion to eliminate all three art pieces and get a new artist. 

 

Marla Lien reported that a budget should be included in the motion. 

 

Bill Mosher reported that there was $390,000, but that some of it has been spent on the first 

phase of the artist contract.  He added that $18,000 was spent.  
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Marla Lien reported that it appears that the motion will be for an approximately $370,000 budget 

and that a new RFP will require the artist to address the arch.  

 

Bill Mosher reported that, if the arch is to be in the same fire lane location, most of the work will 

be underground and that Kiewit needs to get started, otherwise it will foul the budget.  

 

Mike Sullivan reported that most of the $70,000 of Kiewit’s work for the arch is granite and all 

that is necessary at this time is conduit, which will not cost very much.  

 

Bill Mosher asked Tim Mackin approximately how much it would cost to install the conduit. 

 

Mr. Mackin replied that $10,000 should cover it.  

 

Bill Mosher asked whether a new RFP will be a DSUPA process or an RTD process.  

 

Marla Lien added that RTD has a public process with considerable participation.  

 

Barbara Grogan reported that she feels conflicted because this process is supposed to be at the 

final hour.  She added that there is certainly nothing offensive about the arch footprint concept 

and it is better than not commemorating the arch at all.  

 

Jerry Glick reported that he would rather have nothing than the footprint.  

 

Steve Kaplan moved to remove the three pieces of art proposed by the current artist, engage in a 

new RFP process for a new artist and allow the new budget to be the remaining total of the 

interpretive signage and art budgets to be approximately $370,000.  

 

Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  Elbra Wedgeworth and Barbara Grogan voted against the 

motion.  The remaining board members present voted in favor of the motion. The motion passed. 

 

 D.  Public Information Team Updated Scope, Budget and DBE Participation 

 

Bill Mosher referred the Board Members to CRL’s proposal and budget for next year and 

reported that he and Laura Aldrete recommend approval of the proposal.  

 

 E. A Block PSA Negotiations 

 

Marla Lien reported that the parties are just finalizing the setbacks for the block.  

 

  

VII. ACTION ITEMS 

 

 A. Proposed Change Orders 
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Kent Bagley made a motion to approve the proposed change orders with the Plaza Art 

Coordination change order amended to be $10,000 for conduit only. Mark Imhoff seconded the 

motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

 B. Annual Budget as required by the Master Trust Indenture 

 

Libby Cox reported that the budget shows the 2011 actual budget, the 2012 adopted budget, the 

2012 actual and project budget and the 2013 projection to spend $112 million with $92 million to 

be spent on the project. She added that the 2013 budget includes debt service and that 

expenditures will exceed revenues, which is why we need loans. Ms. Cox reported that projected 

cash only goes down by $600,000.  

 

Dawn Bookhardt reported that the final budget was handed out today and that it is different than 

what was in your Board packet.  

 

Marla Lien asked how the actual tax revenues have compared to the projections.  

 

Libby Cox replied that the revenues are double the projections.  

 

Bill Mosher added that the tax revenues in 2014 will be at the levels that were projected for 

2019. 

 

 C. Public Information Team Updated Scope, Budget and DBE Participation. 

 

Mark Imhoff moved to approve the 2013 proposal of CRL.  Jerry Glick seconded the motion.  

The motion passed unanimously.  

 

 D. Quarterly Budget with Attachment regarding A and B Block proceeds 

 

Jerry Glick moved to approve the quarterly budget with attached summary of the use of proceeds 

for the A and B Blocks.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

 

Barbara Grogan asked about a public process for the new artist RFP. 

 

Elbra Wedgeworth reported that she will appoint people from this Board to participate in the 

public process.  

 

 

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

None. 

 

 

IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

None.  
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X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

 

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:43 p.m.   

 

      Approved by Vote of the Board and 

      accepted by: 

 

 

      _________________________________ 

      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  




















